


GUARLFORD PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 12th December 2022
Present 



Councillor  
Mr  M Huskinson


Chairman


Councillor 
Mr M Simpson



Vice Chair


Councillor  
Mr  A 
Medcalf
Councillor  
Mr  D
Fellows



Councillor
Rvd P Hughes



Tree warden
District and County Councillor
and leader of MHDC


Mr T Wells

Mr David Furlong 


WCC Footpath Liaison Officer

Mrs G Hollick



Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer

1. Apologies
District Councillor Mrs K Wells

Cllr Hill

Mrs Jenny Cameron  
 Guarlford Village Hall

2.  Public Question and Answer

There were no members of the public present

3. Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest
3.1 Parish Councillors were reminded that, as required by the Parish Council Code of Conduct Order 2001, revised 2020, they should notify the MHDC Monitoring Officer of any changes to their Register of Interests or the receipt of any unrecorded gifts or hospitality.  They should also declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any of the items of this meeting. 

3.2 There were no declarations of personal or prejudicial interest. 
4. The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts
Parish Councillors were reminded that all the business carried out and decisions made at this meeting must observe the requirements of the above Acts. 

5. Acceptance of the Previous Minutes
The minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 26th September 2022 had been circulated and read.  There were no matters arising not already on the agenda of this meeting and it was agreed that the minutes should be signed by the Chairman. 
6. Report on local police matters
The Clerk had forwarded an e-mail to Councillors on 4th November highlighting an increase in the theft of  catalytic converters in rural areas.  The Clerk informed Councillors that the Rural Business Crime Prevention Officer had offered to visit any local businesses upon request in order to provide security advice.  
7.  Report by Cllr Tom Wells, District and County Councillor
Cllr Wells confirmed that the SWDPR would be submitted in February 2023, the public enquiry would take place in the late summer with the adoption of the plan expected in November 2023. As MHDC can demonstrate a 5-year supply of houses, any future applications for development outside settlement boundaries would likely be refused.  The final consultation on the SWDP would be for technical considerations to ensure soundness of the plan and would consider if the fine details around issues such as access etc had been met.  
Cllr Wells informed the meeting that there had been an increase in the number of ‘blue light’ accidents along the B4424 on the approach to The Rhydd junction, caused in the main part by speeding vehicles. Most recently a speeding vehicle had left the highway by Whiteacres, passing through the boundary fence and destroying a vehicle which had been parked in the drive.  This section of highway from Callow End to the Rhydd is subject to the national speed limit.  Councillors discussed the suitability of this with regard to the number of access drives along this road, the contours of the carriageway and the number of serious accidents, and agreed that the accident record justified a reduced speed limit  The Clerk was asked to write to Highways to request consideration of a reduction in speed to 50 mph along the B4424 from Callow End to just past the Rhydd junction. It was hoped that if agreed to, this would help to alleviate some of the risks at the Rhydd junction.
8. Report on local footpath issues
8.1 Mr Furlong informed the meeting that a bridge had been installed on the northern side of New House Farm on footpath 511©. However, the top rail of the stile had been removed for access.  Mr Furlong had submitted a request for this stile to be replaced with a gate. Mr Furlong continued that it was his intention to request that all stiles should eventually be replaced with gates where-ever possible.  Cllr Fellows reported that the gate to the bridge on the road side of Rectory Lane required adjustment as the rubber buffer was not in the correct place to prevent the metal parts clanging noisily together whenever the gate was used.  Mr Furlong agreed to investigate and request adjustment. 

8.2 Mr Furlong reported that footpath 727© at Clevelode had a broken step and bridge which he would report, however it was difficult to improve access further at these steps.  Mr Furlong agreed to discuss this issue with John White from WCC.
9. Report from Tree Warden Cllr Rvd Peter Hughes.   
Cllr Hughes informed the meeting that work was about to take place on the cedar tree in St Mary’s churchyard to reduce the weight of limbs growing over the south/west aspect of the tree. An application to fell the tree had been refused as Mr Chris Lewis-Farley, (MHDC Landscape Officer) disagreed that the tree had a limited lifespan and considered the tree to have considerable amenity value.  Councillors discussed the challenges this posed as residents remained concerned for their safety should the tree fall in the winter storms.  Cllr Hughes agreed to discuss this again with Mr Chris Lewis-Farley to see what he thinks should be done to proceed. 

10. Report from Guarlford Village Hall
Mrs Cameron had submitted a report which had been circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting and is attached to these minutes
11. Malvern Hills Trust Report
Cllr Fellows told the meeting that at a recent Levy Payers meeting the Trust’s request to increase the levy by 10% had been challenged.  There was nothing to report at present on the Mill Lane application for an easement over Trust land.  Cllr Fellows agreed to discuss with Duncan Bridges the condition of the pool, the expected installation of stobbs and the grass triangle, all in Rectory Lane.
12. Local Traffic Management Sub Group update 
The Chairman, Cllr Simpson and Cllr Fellows had met with Tanya Crake, WCC liaison officer to discuss:- i) installation of kerbing stones along the  B4211  ii)  consideration of a ‘one-way’ system around the telephone kiosk junction  iii) at the Rhydd junction, installation of a ‘brow of the hill’ sign, re-instatement of  worn ‘dragons teeth’ and consideration of change of priority with ‘give way’ signs for traffic approaching from Callow End.  Ms Crake had agreed to take these concerns back to Highways for further consideration.
ighH
13. Parish Environment

13.1 Lengthsman. - The Lengthsman had asked the Clerk if a grit bin was necessary for the end of Rectory Lane next to the telephone kiosk.  Councillors discussed this but did not consider that this junction would warrant this. Claims for re-imbursement for the Lengthsman were being submitted and paid regularly.  
13.2 Cedar Tree – discussed at 9.
13.3  VAS – shared with Newland - The Clerk had spoken to the Clerk from Newland who had discovered that Newland’s lengthsman had possession of the VAS and it was he who had installed it temporarily in Guarlford during November. The Lengthsman from Newland has been asked to provide a schedule as to where he intends to install the camera over the coming year.  

13.4 Telephone kiosk - Cllr Hughes informed the meeting that some of the shelving had already been installed in the kiosk and the final fitments would be added over the coming week.  
13.5 Daffodil bulbs. - The Clerk informed the meeting that 1,000 daffodil bulbs purchased by Mr David Masters, had been planted by herself, the Chairman and Dr and Mrs G Crisp.  The Clerk agreed to write a letter of thanks to Mr Masters once the bulbs began to flower in the spring.  

14. Planning
14.1 It was noted that the planning application in respect of The Plough and Harrow had been approved on 25th October 2022
14.2 It was noted that the planning application in respect of A J Gammonds had been approved on 28th November 2022
14.3 It was noted that the planning application in respect of Cowslip Cottage had been approved on 14th November 2022
14.4 It was noted that the application in respect of Alpacca Meadows was still ‘pending’
14.5 It was noted that on 1st December 2022 the Clerk had forwarded to Councillors correspondence from Mr Vic Allison, Joint Chief Executive, Malvern Hills and Wychavon District Council relating to the 5 year housing supply in South Worcestershire which had been met.
14.6 It was thought that the planning permission for the conversion of the former men’s club building, adjoining the Village Hall, to a private dwellinghouse was time limited as to commencement.  It was agreed that the planning permission granted should be checked in this regard. 
15.  Liaison with other bodies

15.1 The Chairman informed Councillors that there had been a meeting on 5th November 2022, held in the village hall and organised by members of Malvern Environment Protection Group (MEPG), in relation to possible housing development alongside the B4211.  This had been attended by approximately 140 residents. 

15.2  SWDPR – discussed at 7

15.3 The Grapevine  The Clerk informed the meeting that The Grapevine was no longer being produced. Several local residents had asked her if Guarlford could have a short, regular newsletter but to date no one had come forward to lead on this.
15.4 Condolences following the death of Queen Elizabeth II. The Clerk confirmed that she had submitted messages of condolence from Guarlford residents together with those gathered in St. Mary’s Church.
16. Finance

16.1  Update on account balances and approval of payments since last meeting of the Parish Council.
Cheques Paid out since last meeting of GPC

	Date of cheque
	Chq no
	Payee
	Amount

	5/10/22
	583
	G Hollick Wages September
	261.04

	5/10/22
	584
	G Hollick Wages October
	261.04

	17/10/22
	585
	J Moore Lengthsman Sept
	 62.00

	17/10/22
	586
	J Moore Lengthsman October 
	124.00

	11/11/22
	587
	G Hollick Wages Nov
	261.04

	11/11/22
	588
	CALC -Councillor training
	  12.00

	30/11/22
	589
	J Moore Lengthsman Nov
	124.00

	30/11/22
	590
	Atkinson July – October
	 72.00

	12/12/22
	591
	G Hollick Wages December
	261.04

	12/12/22
	592
	Village Hall upkeep
	600.00

	12/12/22
	593
	Guarlford Village Hall committee hire for 2022
	125.00

	12/12/22
	594
	Guarlford Madresfield&Newland PCC
	500.00

	12/12/22
	595
	C A B   donation
	 50.00


The meeting approved the payment of the amounts shown in the table

***


***


***


***



Cheques not showing on bank statement

	11/11/22
	588
	CALC -Councillor training
	  12.00

	30/11/22
	589
	J Moore Lengthsman Nov
	124.00

	30/11/22
	590
	Atkinson July – October
	 72.00

	12/12/22
	591
	G Hollick Wages December
	261.04

	12/12/22
	592
	Village Hall upkeep
	600.00

	12/12/22
	593
	Guarlford Village Hall committee hire for 2022
	125.00

	12/12/22
	594
	Guarlford Madresfield&Newland PCC
	500.00

	12/12/22
	595
	C A B   donation
	 50.00

	
	
	                                               TOTAL
	1,744.04


Money which has been claimed but still to be credited to account. 

	WCC Lengthsman scheme reimbursement for August & November 22
	   310.00


Bank statement as at 22nd November  2022 
£7177.41    Current account
Minus value of unpresented cheques 

£1744.04




Sub total

£5433.37     

Plus claims awaiting credit (lengthsman)
£ 310.00




Total 


£5743.37

Deposit     £677.93 
Charity     £108.65
16.2 Approval of budget for the financial year 1/4/23 – 31/3/24.  The Clerk had circulated the proposed budget prior to the meeting. The Chairman proposed that this should be adopted, seconded by Councillor Medcalf and approved by all Councillors present.

16.3 Decision on precept for 2023/24.  Following review of the budget, the Chairman proposed that this should be set at £6,500. This was seconded by Cllr Simpson and agreed by all Councillors present. The Clerk was asked to submit the necessary request to MHDC

16.4 Approval of cheques   - covered at 16.1 
17.  Items for the Next Meeting

17.1 Retention of documents

17.2 Cllr Simpson informed the meeting that the village bus shelter was falling into disrepair and requested that relevant actions should be discussed at the next Parish Council meeting. 
18 Date of Next Meetings: -    
Monday 13th March 2023
     Monday 15th May 2023 Parish Council Annual Meeting and Annual Parish Meeting
(This meeting will be one week later than usual due to the Bank Holiday in celebration of the coronation of His majesty King Charles III)


Monday 11th September 2023

Monday 11th December 2023
Signed      ………………………………………….

Cllr Michael Huskinson

Chairman
Date   ……………………………………………….
GPC Minutes 12th December 2022
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